New Mexico Commission for the Blind

State Rehabilitation Council
Minutes (Draft)

Commission for the Blind
2200 Yale Blvd. SE
Albuquerque, NM 87106

May 16, 2024 - 9:30 AM

1. Call to Order

Chairperson Hayes called the meeting to order at 9:33 AM.

2. Roll Call

Mr. Jeff Blair took roll. Physically present were James Babb, Jeff Blair, Peggy Hayes, Paul Luttrell, Frank Maestas, Greg Trapp and Daphne Mitchell. Mario Hooee attended by Zoom. Veronica Alonzo and Bernadine Chavez joined later in-person. Deborah Dominguez-Clark joined later by Zoom. Paula Seanez was absent. 

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Staff present were Jim Salas, Deputy Director for Vocational Rehabilitation and Independent Living; Kelly Burma, Skills Center Coordinator and SRC Liaison; Audrey Trujillo, Information Technology Manager; and Patricia Savage, Executive Secretary. Staff present over Zoom were Kevin Romero, Deputy Director for Finance and Administration, and Jamie Sibson, Orientation Center Director. Guests attending by Zoom were Diana Marquez, Coby Livingstone, and Commission Chairperson Lansing.

4. Approval of Possible Changes to the Agenda Order and Tabling of Agenda Items

Mr. Trapp said he will need to leave around 11:15 due to his having to travel for his wife's cancer treatment, and he requested to revise the agenda to move three items to immediately follow his Major Trends and Developments report. He said the items were the distribution of the Council FFY23 annual report, the approval of the consumer satisfaction survey, and the discussion and review of the agency Strategic Plan.

Mr. Babb moved to revise and approve the agenda as requested by Mr. Trapp, and Mr. Luttrell seconded the motion. A vote was taken, and the revised agenda was unanimously approved.

5. Approval of Minutes for the Meeting of February 26, 2024

Mr. Babb moved to approve the minutes, and Mr. Luttrell seconded the motion. A vote was taken, and the minutes were unanimously approved.

6. Client Assistance Program Report, Bernadine Chavez

This item was taken later in the meeting after Ms. Chavez arrived.

7. Native American Vocational Rehabilitation Program Report, Paula Seanez

Ms. Seanez was not present to report.

8. Workforce Board Report, Veronica Alonzo

This item was taken later in the meeting after Ms. Alonzo arrived.

9. Chairperson’s Report, Peggy Hayes

Chairperson Hayes began by welcoming Frank Maestas to the Council. Chairperson Hayes reported on the SILC meeting she attended yesterday, saying it was a very interesting meeting and there was a lot to be discussed. She said the State Plan for Independent Living was supposed to have been signed by the SILC Chairperson yesterday, but it would have caused problems for the Commission had it been signed. She said one of the changes was that the Commission would no longer receive $60,000 in funds for the Commission’s Independent Living program, instead those funds would be dispersed between the Centers for Independent Living. Chairperson Hayes said this would cause problems for the Commission. She said Mr. Trapp and Mr. Salas spoke, and it was decided that with some rewording and help from the Commission, the SILC would go back and have the Centers for Independent Living approve it and then get it signed off at the next meeting in two weeks.

Mr. Trapp said this issue involves the Part B independent living funds, which the Commission uses to serve individuals who are younger than 55. He said there is not an age limit to the Part B funds. He said the Older Blind funds are limited to people who are 55 and older. Mr. Trapp said the Part B funds are critical to the Commission. He said the Commission receives $65,000 through a transfer from the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation, which is the Designated State Entity. He said there were two designated state entities prior to 2017; DVR and the Commission for the Blind. He said the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act moved the Part b funds from the Rehabilitation Services Administration to the Administration on Community Living. Mr. Trapp said by having only one Designated State Entity, the ACL would have one DSE for each of the states, the territories, and the District of Columbia. 

Mr. Trapp said the SILC had no members in 2017, and he worked with the Governor's office to get new appointments and that he drafted the technical amendment to the SPIL making DVR the Designated State Entity for New Mexico. He said the technical amendment had the Commission receiving a portion of the Part B funds. He said there are specific requirements for the SILC, and that he was careful to make sure the SILC was properly constituted. 

Mr. Salas said the State Plan for Independent Living is a three-year plan. He said there was a committee formed to draft a new SPIL. He said there was one public meeting, and there was a second meeting that was open to the public to observe the conversation between the consultant and the directors of the Centers for Independent Living. He said the public could not provide input. 

Mr. Salas said the draft was put out for a 30-day comment period, but none of the Commission components were included in the draft, except for one saying for the next year the Commission is going to receive $65,000 in Part B funds, but in 2026 and 2027 the Commission would not receive Part B funds. Mr. Salas underscored Mr. Trapp’s comments about how the Part B funding is fundamental to the Commission’s ability to use program income. Mr. Salas said he submitted recommended changes during the public comment period to reinstate the Part B funds. He said the SPIL Development Team apparently met and decided against his recommendations, at which point he notified Mr. Trapp.

Mr. Salas described the SILC meeting, saying a consultant from the Independent Living Research Utilization program attended, and that she said more states are pulling Part B funding from blind agencies and routing the funds to the Centers for Independent Living. Mr. Salas said the consultant said the CILs provide cross-disability services, and that the CILs are consumer-controlled, and state agencies are not. Mr. Salas said Mr. Trapp pointed out that the Commission has a consumer-controlled board of directors, and the State Rehabilitation Council has a majority of members who are blind, making the Commission a consumer-controlled agency. Mr. Salas said many of the individuals served by the Commission have disabilities in addition to blindness. 

Mr. Salas said the SPIL Development Team approved the State Plan for Independent Living, and thought the SILC would authorize the Chair to sign the SPIL. He said that was a clear violation of the Open Meetings Act. Mr. Salas said the SPIL Development Team can make a recommendation to the SILC, but the SILC is the body that has to approve the SPIL.

Mr. Salas said Mr. Trapp was able to get one of the voting members to consider a modification to allow the funding, and then got another one of the members to agree. He said the result was that the Commission was looking at receiving a reduced Part B amount of $48,000 in 2026 and 2027, which is still sufficient for the Commission. Mr. Salas said the vote was to take the recommendations back to the SPIL Development Team within the next couple of weeks, with the changes strictly dealing with financing, and that none of the other aspects of the SPIL are going to be changed. He said it will come back to the SILC, which will have to hold a special meeting. He said the SILC has until the end of June to submit the SPIL.

Mr. Trapp said the receipt of the Part B funds give the Commission the statutory authority to operate. He said the Commission provides services pursuant to statutes such as the Vocational Rehabilitation Act. He said the removal of the Part B funds could mean the Commission may not be able to provide independent living services to people who are younger than 55. Mr. Trapp said there is a special rule that allows the Commission to use program income on independent living services. He said program income is revenue that the agency receives when a vocational rehabilitation consumer exits from benefits due to the Commission’s VR services.

Veronica Alonzo joined the meeting at this time.

Mr. Trapp said it is the statutory authority that makes the spending of the program income allowable and allocable. He said program income must normally be spent according to the rules of the program that generated the program income, but that there is a special rule that allows for the spending on independent living. He said that this spending enables the Commission to leverage about $130,000 to $200,000 of General Fund that can be relieved and then be used as a source of VR match. He said that about one-fifth of the Commission’s independent living services are provided to persons under Part B. Mr. Trapp said that $100,000 in General Fund will match about $370,000 in VR funds. He said the Commission also receives program income from the Division of Vocational rehabilitation in which DVR transfers $200,000 to the Commission, and in which the Commission transfers $100,000 in relieved General fund back to DVR. He said that the initial transfer of $200,000 results in about $1 million of benefit to the state.

Mr. Trapp described additional areas in which the loss of the Part B funds can impact the Commission, saying that the Commission also has an exemption from the Procurement Code to provide independent living services, which is contingent upon the statutory independent living authority. He said the Commission might also have to revise the Cost Allocation Plan. He said most concerning was the impact on people who need the Part B independent living services, and that those services can literally be lifesaving. 

Mr. Trapp said there was no guarantee, and that it was possible the recommendation could come back again. He said the Commission will need to work to preserve the funding. He said the Commission made a commitment to increase its partnership with the CILS over the three years of the SPIL. He said that about $19,000 of the $65,000 would go to DVR, and the rest would go to the CILs.

Mr. Salas said the SPIL specified only $60,000, with $19,000 going to DVR, and $41,000 going to the category of the CILs. Mr. Trapp said the $19,000 going to DVR was a little higher than what was allowable for administrative costs.

Mr. Trapp said that what the Commission is doing with the Part B funds is no different from what is done in other states, such as Oregon, Minnesota, Vermont, and Delaware. He said he is working to identify additional states that receive the Part B funds, including states in which there is a combined agency. He said that he has not seen a trend to take away the Part B funds from blind agencies, but some blind agencies did give up the Part B funds back in 2017, including Nebraska, New Jersey, and Florida. 

Mr. Romero said he ran the numbers, and that Commission staff provide about $130,000 in Part B services to consumers, and about $100,000 to $140,000 in contracts and equipment. He said this adds up to about $300,000 in General Funds. He said this will put a wrench in the system, and that the Commission will need to identify where else it can find the funds. He said unilaterally withdrawing the funds is not beneficial to the state, and that he is glad an agreement was reached.

Mr. Trapp said the CILs do serve some persons who are blind, and that what they do is valuable and that the Commission does work and partner with them. He said the Commission had offered to share some program income with the CILs so they can provide independent living services to persons who are blind. Mr. Trapp said the CILs do not have the resources or ability to serve the roughly 130 persons served by the Commission who are younger than 55, and that it would cost them a great deal to provide the same services provided by the Commission.

Mr. Trapp said the SILC needed to make the actual decision regarding the SPIL and that it could not take place outside of a SILC meeting. He said the meeting has to be duly noticed, and that the SILC has to be actively involved in making the decision. He said The SILC cannot simply authorize the SPIL to be signed as presented by the SPIL committee.

Mr. Maestas asked what the impact on the leveraged dollars would be if there is a reduction from $47,000 from $65,000, and Mr. Trapp said there would not be an impact because the Commission would need to make up the difference with additional General Fund dollars, meaning the Commission would have to spend more in General Fund.

Ms. Hayes said the CILs said the Commission did not serve persons with cross disabilities, and Mr. Trapp said the Commission needs to do a better job of tracking disabilities in addition to blindness. He said the Commission will financially support the Centers for Independent Living, and work cooperatively with the CILs, and hopefully have a winning scenario for persons in the state who are blind or have low vision. Ms. Hayes agreed, and Mr. Trapp said it would be catastrophic if the agreement did not go through.

Ms. Burma announced that Commission Chairperson Lansing has joined the meeting.

10. Election of Officers, Vice Chair and First At Large Executive Committee Positions

This item was taken later in the meeting.

11. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that there has historically been a cost-of-living adjustment in the federal VR budget. He said that the budget was flat funded for the first time. He said this is because of the difficulty that VR agencies have had in spending their VR funds. He said that this difficulty was largely due to the pandemic, shifting demographics, and the strict fiscal requirements that have been imposed over the last 14 years. He said it was difficult to ask for an increase when the VR program was returning a half billion in VR funds. He said many agencies were spending the entire grant, and that the Commission has historically spent almost all of the entire grant. He said the Commission is spending all of the Pre-ETS funds for FFY 23 and 24. He said the Commission may relinquish a small amount of VR funds this year.

Mr. Trapp asked to take the Distribution of Council FFY23 Annual Report at this time.

Distribution of Council FFY23 Annual Report, Greg Trapp and Sarah Villavicencio

Mr. Trapp said the Annual Report is due 90 days after the September 30 end of the Federal Fiscal Year. He said the electronic version of the annual report that the council approves was sent to the Secretary of Education and to the Governor, and that it was submitted on time. He said the annual report is a valuable educational tool, and the print version is sent to state senators and representatives, the congressional delegation, and the governor. He said it is also sent to ophthalmologists and optometrists. Mr. Trapp encouraged members to use the annual report as a part of their own outreach, saying they can personally hand them out to their own optometrist or ophthalmologists. 

Ms. Savage distributed the annual reports to the Council members, and Mr. Trapp said that new pictures were added of the Orientation Center and of other staff members. Ms. Savage described the cover, saying it was very colorful. She described the pictures of the Commissioners and council members. She described the remaining pictures of staff and consumers in the report, and also pictures of the apartments at the Orientation Center.

Ms. Villavicencio said that Mr. Saavedra created the border and the front and back covers. She said the front cover has a photo of the north side of the building, and the back cover has a picture of the south side of the building.

Mr. Trapp thanked Ms. Villavicencio and those who worked on the annual report, saying they did a good job putting it all together. 

Mr. Babb suggested that the report for next year include a blind vendor servicing a vending machine as a part of the Business Enterprise Program. Mr. Trapp asked Mr. Salas to speak to Ms. Martinez about getting such a picture.

Mr. Trapp asked to take the discussion and review of agency Strategic Plan at this time.

Discussion and Review of Agency Strategic Plan, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp said he had hoped to have a draft of the Strategic Plan but had been unable to get it out due to the time he has had to spend on the Part B issue. He asked the members to be thinking about the Strategic Plan, saying that the Commission would be holding a public meeting to gather input on the plan. He said the plan needed to be updated due to the pandemic, changes to the workforce, and changes in demographic data. He said the plan goes in along with the request budget, which is due on September 1. He said the current plan was sent out to all of the members.

Mr. Blair said he thought the plan was very informative, and he suggested that the mission statement and goals and priorities be moved up. Mr. Trapp said he thought the environmental scan was the most important, and that the goals and priorities describe how the environmental scan issues will be addressed. 

Mr. Trapp asked to take the approval of the consumer satisfaction survey at this time.

Approval of Consumer Satisfaction Survey, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said the consumer satisfaction survey is done every three years. He said the agency has used Research and Polling to conduct the survey. He said he is proposing to use the same survey from three years ago, eliminating the question about satisfaction with services during the pandemic because he thought it was not relevant now that the pandemic was over. He said he thought it was important to have continuity in the questions so that trends can be compared in an apple to apples fashion. 

Ms. Chavez arrived at this time, and Mr. Trapp summarized his earlier comments about the consumer satisfaction survey. Mr. Trapp said he is proposing to survey 25 percent of VR consumers, saying that the agency had about 350 VR consumers. Mr. Trapp said he is proposing one substantive change, adding to the script that the consumer was selected anonymously. He said this should help assure consumers that their responses are confidential. 

Ms. Chavez said she appreciated that the survey asked if the consumer was informed about the Client Assistance Program, adding that she would like to see the question also asking if the consumer was informed about their rights.

Mr. Trapp said he thought that would be a compound question, and he said he preferred keeping the original CAP question and adding a new question asking if the consumer was informed of their rights. 

Mr. Salas said he thought the question should be broken down to give the consumer an idea of what is being asked, and Ms. Mitchell said she thought it should ask about rights and responsibilities. Mr. Blair, Ms. Chavez, and Ms. Hayes all agreed.

Mr. Trapp said he thought the rights and responsibilities question should follow the CAP question to avoid influencing answers to the CAP question, allowing for comparisons with survey responses from prior years.

Mr. Salas suggested adding an example of the rights to help the consumer to remember whether they were informed of their rights. Ms. Alonzo asked if the surveyor could provide information to the consumer to help them remember, and how many times the survey company will call. Mr. Salas said the surveyor will call multiple times and will move on to the next consumer until they reach the 25 percent goal. 

Ms. Burma asked about preferred language, and Mr. Salas said that Research and Polling has the ability to survey in Spanish.

Mr. Trapp said the motion to approve needs to include adding a question to the survey asking about rights and responsibilities and the example, and also authorizing the executive committee to approve the final version.

Chairperson Hayes asked for a motion, and Ms. Chavez moved to accept the survey with the changes as discussed added by the executive committee. Mr. Blair seconded the motion.

Ms. Mitchell asked if the survey could include language making it less likely that the Commission and NMSBVI will be confused. Mr. Trapp said that he thought a parent was surveyed last time, and that the parent was unhappy with NMSBVI and directed that towards the Commission, confusing the two. 

Ms. Hayes asked if the student could answer the question instead of the parent, and Mr. Trapp said that the student could answer, but that he was not sure how the parents would feel about their minor child being contacted. Ms. Burma said it would not be a good idea, and Mr. Trapp said that the Generation Z students do not like to talk on their phones. Ms. Burma added that students aged 14 to 17 are not as mature as they were in the past.

Mr. Maestas said it could create a conflict if the parent has one opinion and the student has another, and Ms. Hayes said she was thinking the same thing.

Ms. Mitchell said that AWARE defaulted to the phone number of the parent or guardian.

Mr. Trapp left the meeting at this point, asking Mr. Salas to take over for him.

Mr. Salas asked Ms. Alonzo to read the opening script, which she did.

Mr. Maestas asked about the number of minors, and Mr. Salas asked what portion of open, and cases closed in the last year would include minors. Ms. Mitchell said it would be about 40 to 50. Mr. Salas said that meant that about 10 percent of cases would include minors. There was discussion about identifying the person answering, and Mr. Salas said the surveyor would confirm that the person answering was the consumer. There was discussion that including minors would be very difficult.

A vote was taken on the motion made by Ms. Chavez and seconded by Mr. Blair, and the consumer satisfaction survey as revised was unanimously approved, with the executive committee authorized to make minor changes as discussed.

The Council at this point took a ten-minute break, and upon reconvening at 11:37 AM Mr. Salas asked Ms. Chavez to give her CAP report. 

Client Assistance Program Report, Bernadine Chavez

Ms. Chavez said it would be a short report, saying CAP had not received any calls in the last quarter from the Commission for the Blind.

Mr. Salas asked Ms. Alonzo to give her workforce report.

Workforce Board Report, Veronica Alonzo

Ms. Alonzo said the Secretary is conducting business roundtables throughout the state. She reported on responses to the legislature asking about Title III programs. She reported on pre-apprenticeship programs and other Workforce activities, saying that decreased funding is a concern. She said that the annual Workforce conference will be in Albuquerque on August 21 and 22. She said that Workforce is working on corrections to the State Plan.

b. Administration and Finance, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero reported on the FFY 23 VR grant, saying through May 7, the agency had expended $4,496,616 of regular VR funds, and $757,281 of Pre-ETS funds. He said there is a remaining balance of the FFY 23 grant of $328,399 or 5.9 percent of the award. He said the balance is due to an assumed 20 percent underutilization of obligations, but that the actual underutilization was greater than that amount. He said the agency does have expenses that can be charged to that remaining balance. He said that there is a $13,000 amount for Pre-ETS, and that he is confident it will be utilized by June 30. He said the FFY 23 grant Pre-ETS reserve will be completely met. Reporting on the FFY 24 grant, he said that as of May 7, the agency has expended $1,425,648 of regular VR funds, and $158,191 in Pre-ETS funds. 

Mr. Romero said the Commission is looking at offering a portion of the FFY 24 VR grant for reallotment, saying the agency would be getting a new VR grant in October and did not want to fall behind on spending. He said he planned on relinquishing about $300,000 of the VR award. He said that includes about $45,000 in Pre-ETS funds. He said this was a preliminary analysis, and that the agency will be taking another look at spending patterns in June and July as the state fiscal year is closed. Mr. Romero said the state needed to Meet Maintenance of Effort, and that he would be working with DVR to make sure the state meets the MOE requirements. He said the reallotment enables other state VR agencies to use the funds. 

Mr. Salas said the MOE requirement is a tool that discourages states from reducing support for VR agencies because of the penalty. Ms. Chavez agreed the MOE penalty does cost the state, and that the Council of State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation is working to make sure that states are not returning as much in VR funds, saying some states are returning a huge amount of money. She said the danger of returning so much money is that the feds may cut the amount of the VR award. Mr. Salas said the other side of the coin is that by relinquishing funds, the feds are able to make those relinquished funds available to other states. Mr. Salas said that the agency also deliberately asked for reallotment about 12 years ago, planning on the MOE penalty as a part of a strategic reset.

Mr. Maestas asked about the amount of the MOE penalty, and Mr. Romero said the amount would be taken out of the grant the following year. 

Mr. Romero reported on the budget, saying that as of yesterday, the Commission has expended $15,437,061, and has obligation of $868,832. He said the Commission is projecting to spend 95 percent of the appropriated State Fiscal Year 24 budget, including $1.2 million in budget adjustments. He said this will be the first time since 2018 that the Commission has expended such a large percent of the budget.

Reporting on human resources, Mr. Romero said the Commission currently has 15 vacant positions, with eight of those being classified and seven being exempt. He said this gives the agency an overall vacancy rate of 16.3 percent, and a classified vacancy rate of 10.7 percent. Mr. Blair asked Mr. Romero to explain exempt and classified, and Mr. Romero responded, saying that exempt positions are at will and that classified positions are protected under State Personnel Board rules. Mr. Romero said the agency is actively recruiting for six of the classified positions, which would give the agency a 9.8 percent vacancy rate.

Mr. Salas explained that the exempt positions are more flexible, and that they are used to provide driver and reader accommodations for employees who are blind.

Mr. Romero concluded by saying that the agency is preparing to close out the state fiscal year, and that he expects that to go smoothly. He said the new state fiscal year would start on July 1, and that the agency has an appropriated budget of $18,050,600. He said this amount was what the agency requested. He said this was an increase of 5.27 percent. He said he projects that the agency will be able to serve all eligible consumers during the next fiscal year.

Mr. Babb said it was a good report, and that he was surprised given the inflation that the agency would not have any problems. Mr. Romero said that the agency has sufficient budget given the current spend rate, and that the Commission also has a $1.6 million fund balance that the Commission can draw from. He said the agency has budgeted $250,000 of that amount, and the agency had BAR language to bring in up to an additional $400,000. 

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas.

Mr. Salas said one reason spending has increased is because the VR counselor team is fully staffed. He said the agency is recruiting for the Business Outreach Coordinator and is also recruiting for a Blindness Skills Instructor in Las Cruces. 

Mr. Salas said the STEP program has 41 students, with 40 of those having a work-based learning experience. He said 21 will have a work-based support aid. He said this is a record high number of STEP students.

Mr. Salas reported on employment numbers for State Fiscal Year 2024, saying 17 consumers were placed in competitive and integrated employment, and one person was placed in self-employment, for a total of 18. He said the average wage was $25.74 an hour. Reporting on the employment numbers for Federal Fiscal Year 24, he said eight consumers were placed in competitive and integrated employment, and none were placed in self-employment, for a total of eight. He said the average wage was $25.70 an hour. Mr. Salas said that 23 consumers were in employment status, and that 21 additional consumers were in Service E, for a total of 44 individuals who were employed but still had cases open.
Mr. Blair said he is impressed and proud about how well the agency is doing in getting consumers employed and asked if Mr. Salas had any comparisons to how New Mexico is doing compared to other states. Mr. Salas said before WIOA the feds used to have the Standards and Indicators that gave such comparisons, and that he would try to give comparisons in future meetings.

d. Orientation Center, Jamie Sibson

Ms. Sibson said there are four students at the Center, and that two will complete training next week. She said graduation is going to be held on May 23 and the adult students will depart for summer break on May 24. She said three additional students will join the two remaining students, for a total of five students. She said two persons also recently toured the Center. Ms. Sibson said there are currently two students in the apartments, and that they are the ones completing their training.

Ms. Sibson reported on STEP, saying the students will arrive on June 2 and the program will start on June 3. She said there are nine students confirmed for STEP. Ms. Sibson said the Center will continue to do the Business of Blindness seminar with Ms. Burma and her STEP students, and will also be doing an advanced BRAILLE class with the Skills Center.

Ms. Hayes took the election of officers item at this point. 

Election of Officers, Vice Chair and First At Large Executive Committee Positions

Ms. Burma said two at large members are elected to be a part of the executive committee. She said the reason for the election is that there was a break in service for two of the members, including the Vice Chair. She said that was Mario Hooee. Mr. Hooee expressed an interest in serving again as Vice Chair. 

Ms. Chavez nominated Mr. Hooee for the Position of Vice Chair, and Mr. Blair seconded the motion. Ms. Hayes called three times for other nominations and there were none. Mr. Luttrell moved that nominations be closed and that Mr. Hooee be elected by acclamation, and Mr. Babb seconded the motion. A vote was taken, and Mr. Hooee was unanimously elected as Vice Chair. 

Ms. Hayes conducted the election for the at large position, calling for nominations. Mr. Hooee nominated Frank Maestas, and Mr. Luttrell seconded the motion. Ms. Hayes called three times for other nominations and there were none. Mr. Luttrell moved that nominations be closed and that Mr. Maestas be elected by acclamation, and Ms. Chavez seconded the motion. A vote was taken, and Mr. Maestas was unanimously elected as an at large member of the executive committee. 

e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Ms. Burma said the Skills Center is currently serving two adults and will soon be serving two Pre-ETS students. She said the Skills Center is preparing for the STEP program, and she discussed some of the activities taking place to prepare for STEP. She said reported on Technology for Children, saying the program has served a child in Toas and in Bernalillo Council and will be serving students in Los Lunas and Los Cruces. She said the Skills Center has served 11 Technology for Children students. Mr. Burma described work with the New Mexico History Museum and Explora. She said a training will be held in June on ABLE accounts. She also described the upcoming advocacy seminars with Sky’s the Limit Communications.

12. Unfinished Business 

a. Distribution of Council FFY23 Annual Report, Greg Trapp and Sarah Villavicencio

This item was taken earlier in the meeting.

b. Update on the Combined State Plan, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas said the Commission submitted its draft State Plan at the end of September in advance of the public comment period, and that the final plan was submitted to the federal government on March 4. He said the Commission and DVR met with the Rehabilitation Services Administration on April 16 to negotiate performance measures, and that incremental increases were agreed upon. He said the negotiated performance numbers for the employment rate for the second quarter after exit is 43 percent for Program Year 24, and 44 percent for Program Year 25. For the employment rate in the fourth quarter after exit, the number for Program Year 24 is 41.5 percent, and for Program Year 25 is 42.5 percent. For the median earnings in the second quarter after exit, the amount for Program Year 24 is $5,080, and for Program Year 25 is $5,120. He said the measurable skill gain for Program Year 24 is 53.4 percent, and for Program Year 25 is 53.9 percent. For the credential attainment rate, the number for Program Year 24 is 39.1 percent, and for Program Year 25 the number is 40 percent. Mr. Salas said the Commission has improved the post-exit survey process so that these numbers can be tracked. He said that the agency is on the cusp of being able to participate in the State Wage Interchange System that will help to track the data. Mr. Salas said that the numbers are statewide, and that the Commission accounts for about five percent of the numbers. He said the goal is that the Commission will have higher numbers and will help the state’s performance.

Mr. Salas said that yesterday the Commission received a list of requested revisions from the Rehabilitation services Administration, and that they also had some questions. He said this is a common part of the process and that the plan will be effective in July.

Ms. Burma asked if the rights and responsibilities could include information about future contacts, and Ms. Mitchell said it is currently discussed during the case closure process, and she described the contact process and how the counselors inform their consumers of the need for future contacts. Ms. Mitchell said the consumers could also elect for their employers to be contacted instead.

c. Discussion and Review of Agency Strategic Plan, Greg Trapp 

This item was taken earlier in the meeting.

d. Discussion of Update to Business Enterprise Program Manual, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

Mr. Salas said the agency has been working with Terry Smith, meeting every Monday afternoon. He said that the committee reviewing includes representatives from the Commission and the Chair and Vice Chair of the Committee of Blind Vendors. Mr. Salas said the revised manual will require review and approval from RSA, and after that, it will be issued as a state rule. He said the agency is in good shape with the revision process.

13. New Business

a. Approval of Consumer Satisfaction Survey, Greg Trapp

This item was taken earlier in the meeting.

14. Council Open Discussion

Ms. Chavez said Disability Rights New Mexico has an access to voting grant, and she said that the Secretary of State would be purchasing new voting machines. Ms. Chavez encouraged members to reach out to the Secretary of State on the process. 

Mr. Blair said he is using absentee ballots to vote, and Mr. Salas said the current Dominion system is usable, but not as good as the prior AutoMark system. 

15. Comments from the Audience

There were no audience comments.

16. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting was set for Wednesday, September 18, 2024 in Alamogordo, starting at 1:00 PM and Thursday, September 19, 2024 in Alamogordo, starting at 9:00 AM.

17. Adjourn

Ms. Hayes adjourned the meeting at 1:26 PM.

Approved and Electronically Signed this 18th Day of September, 2024.

Peggy Hayes, Chairperson
State Rehabilitation Council
New Mexico Commission for the Blind
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